
 
 

PLACE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 

14 September 2017 
 

Present: 
 
Councillor Sills (Chair)  

Councillors Lyons, Foggin, D Henson, Owen, Mitchell, Prowse and Wood 

Apologies: 
 
Councillors Keen and Wardle 

Also present: 
 

Director (DB), Director (JY), City Surveyor, Principal Accountant (PM), Principal Accountant 
(MH), Economy and Enterprise Manager, Cleansing & Fleet Manager, Environmental 
Health and Licensing Manager, Senior Environmental Health Technician, Service Manager, 
Community Safety & Enforcement and Democratic Services Officer (Committees) (SLS) 

In attendance: 
 

Councillor Bialyk - Portfolio Holder for Health and Wellbeing, 
Communities and Sport 

Councillor Brimble - Portfolio Holder for Place 
Councillor Denham - Portfolio Holder for City Transformation, Energy and 

Transport 
Councillor Sutton 
 
Councillor Musgrave 
 

- Portfolio Holder for Economy and Culture 
 
- Member Speaking Under Standing Order 44 
 
 

32 Minutes 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 12 June 2017 were taken as read and signed by 
the Chair as correct. 
  

33 Declaration of Interests 
 
No declarations of disclosable pecuniary interest were made.  
 

34 Questions from the Public under Standing Order 19 
 
In accordance with Standing Order No 19, a member of the public, Ms Lynne 
Wetenhall had submitted a question on local air quality. A copy of the question had 
been previously circulated to Members, and this, together with the response from 
Councillor Denham, Portfolio Holder City Transformation, Energy & Transport is 
appended to the minutes.   
  

35 Questions from Members of the Council under Standing Order 20 
 
In accordance with Standing Order No 20, a question was put by Councillor 
Musgrave on air quality; and Councillor Packham also submitted a question on the 
Riverside Leisure Centre to which Councillor Denham, Portfolio Holder City 
Transformation, Energy & Transport and Councillor Bialyk, Portfolio Holder Health 
and Wellbeing, Communities & Sport respectively responded.  A copy of the 



 
 

questions had been previously circulated to Members and are appended to the 
minutes.   
  

36 Public Realm Issues City Centre 
 
The Director (DB) introduced the item and referred to the last meeting when the 
quality and safety of the footpaths at Sidwell Street was discussed. He referred to the 
need to consider how best Exeter City Council and Devon County Council could 
share the information in respect of the public realm. 
 
The Chair, introduced Councillor Andrew Leadbetter who, in his role as County 
Councillor for Exeter Vision was attending with Paul Davis, Asset Manager 
Highways, Devon County Council. Councillor Leadbetter apologised that County 
Councillor Stuart Hughes had not been able to attend the meeting. He referred to the 
issue previously raised regarding the surface treatment of Sidwell Street and the 
partial black top covering, and confirmed that further use of the material had been put 
on hold whilst discussion with Exeter City Council took place. Paul Davis requested 
that a liaison group involving both Exeter City Council and Devon County Council 
officers be set up to discuss the programme and collaborate more effectively over the 
future surface treatment and action.  A Member sought an assurance that other parts 
of the city centre would be considered.  He referred to a number of incidents due to 
the state of the paving in the High Street, but would not support the increase in the 
use of tarmac for repairs to the footpaths.  He was aware that Devon County Council 
had plans to, in effect, roughen the surface of paving slabs. Paul Davis confirmed 
that Devon County Council had undertaken some surface testing to ascertain skid 
resistance before making an appropriate assessment.  
 
A Member enquired about the target date to address the work, and he referred to the 
footpath at the junction of South, North and Fore Streets which had been temporarily 
dressed with black tarmac. Paul Davis confirmed that temporary repairs had been 
carried out at this junction and Highways had to replace the traffic platform with a 
different type of material due to settlement at this busy junction.  He would discuss 
with Exeter City Council officers the preferred approach before undertaking any 
further work.  He appreciated that timing was important as the city was coming up to 
a busy time of year, but that the works would have to be undertaken in the current 
financial year. 
 
A Member enquired about the material to be used and stated that safety was 
paramount, but the economy of the city centre was also important and so essential 
that the public realm of the city centre was kept to a high standard.  He sought an 
assurance that local Members of the wards adjoining the city centre would be kept 
informed. Paul Davis responded, stating that the material to be used was ‘impress 
concrete tegular type block paving material’ which came in a variety of sizes and 
colour. It was however, important to ensure that drivers could distinguish between the 
footpath and highway.  He would also ensure there continued to be dialogue with 
Devon County Council’s neighbourhood officer to address the issues. The Chair 
sought reassurance that no further use of black tarmac would be made.  Paul Davis 
stated that the programme was in abeyance, although there was clearly a safety 
issue on the footpaths that remained. He looked forward to continuing a positive 
dialogue with the City Council. 
 
Councillor Leadbetter agreed that he was very keen to work together to address 
these issues.    
 
 
 



 
 

37 Riverside Leisure Centre Update 
 
The City Surveyor presented an update on the Riverside Leisure Centre and detailed 
all of the works that had been carried out since the fire on 21 February 2017.  The 
response and subsequent action by the City Council was immediate and included the 
appointment of a multidisciplinary project manager from Faithful + Gould who had 
been leading a team of experts to bring the facility back into use as soon as possible.  
 
 Although the non-fire damaged parts of the facility had been reopened, the pools 
and health suite remain closed. The location, nature and duration of the fire had 
raised concerns over the integrity of the main roof structure in the pool and health 
suite area and the decking/covering above due to the effects of prolonged heat on 
the metal structure. Some demolition works were completed on schedule at the end 
of June to enable the area to be pre-inspected for access arrangements to the 
underside of the roof. The testing and structural assessment of the roof deck, support 
steels and the structural frame have also been undertaken within the health suite 
areas, and the detail of the draft findings was presented to Members.  Scaffold will be 
required to the full width of the building at the health suite end with further roof 
enclosure to prevent water ingress during the course of the works. This scaffold was 
likely to intrude into the pool area and the project manager would continue to explore 
options for opening the pool earlier in the overall programme. Faithful + Gould had 
been programmed to report on the finalised structural report and further outcomes of 
the roof deck inspection and sample cleaning which were due at the beginning of 
October. This would determine the extent and likely timescale of the remedial works 
required to repair the roof structure over the fire area and the ability to satisfactorily 
clean the remainder of the internal structure and deck. Faithful + Gould were 
currently programmed to complete the scope of works and cost estimates for 
insurance approval by early October with full specification being completed in mid-
October.  Every effort would be made to expedite the works as quickly as possible 
but the current worst case scenario for completion of all reinstatement works was 
September 2018. The City Surveyor acknowledged that the proposed options may 
increase the risk of incurring additional costs and these costs may not be funded by 
the Council’s Insurer. In this case, separate funding requests would be made in 
liaison with the Portfolio Holder for Health and Well Being, Communities and Sport.  
 
The City Surveyor responded to a Member’s comment about placing solar panels on 
the roof when the works were complete.  He also responded to questions on the risks 
associated with the reinstatement works and that all had been done that could have 
been done to expedite the reopening of the pool.   The work was being carried out 
and dealt with properly.  
 
The Portfolio Holder for Health and Well Being, Communities and Sport confirmed 
that he would ensure that the information given this evening was made available to 
Members to share with their residents.  
 

38 South Street Regeneration 
 
The City Surveyor presented a report and referred to ongoing work towards the 
regeneration of South Street including the Corn Exchange block. This would provide 
an opportunity to enhance the connectivity and bridge the gap between the city 
centre and the Quay.  The developing City Centre Strategy would also address ways 
to deliver the policy. The report included the results from the public consultation 
event held in the Corn Exchange in February 2017 as well as a course of activity to 
action those priorities in an incremental way.  The exercise identified three key 
priorities for the area namely, cultural activity and entertainment, independent 



 
 

businesses and the Farmer’s Market.  The consultation also identified a number of 
improvements such as    
 

 Gateways and connections; 

 Appearance of buildings; 

 Public spaces and the street scene; 

 Transport and getting around; 
 
The report also outlined a practical approach by moving such improvements forward 
in an incremental way through a series of dialogues and further consultation with 
stakeholders including the City Council’s tenants and BID representatives. It was 
proposed that an Urban Designer be appointed to set a context and framework for 
any potential development and priorities identified in the public consultation exercise.  
The brief would also be to prioritise any suggested enhancements tempered with the 
practicalities of budget and timescale. He anticipated a report on one element of the 
brief which was to look at an entertainment and arts venue, which would have an 
impact on the whole area and the Western Quarter would be made to the November 
Place Scrutiny Committee meeting.   
 
The City Surveyor responded to a Member’s enquiry on vacancies in South Street, 
and confirmed that he had just received instructions for the letting of three vacant 
units.  He was not complacent over the challenges of operating a business in this 
area, but they were working closely with new tenants to deliver a better offer.  
 
Place Scrutiny Committee noted the results of the South Street public consultation 
exercise held in February 2017 (as detailed in an appendix to the report) and 
recommended approval by Executive of the following:-  
 
(1) support for an incremental approach to improvement focussing on individual 

areas where development opportunities present themselves; and  
 
(2)  appointment of an urban designer to be given a realistic brief based on the 

priorities identified in the public consultation to give context for current and 
future development opportunities.   

 
39 Budget Monitoring  (1st Quarter) 

 
The Principal Accountants (PM and MH) advised Members of any major differences 
by management unit, between the approved budget and the outturn for the financial 
year up to 30 June 2017 in respect of Place Scrutiny Committee.  The Principal 
Accountant (MH) advised that the current forecast had suggested that the net 
expenditure for the Committee would increase from the revised budget by a total of 
£331,880 after transfers from reserves and revenue contributions to capital, 
representing a variation of 5.00% from the revised budget.  This included 
supplementary budgets of £574,540 already agreed by Council. The Principal 
Accountant (PM) confirmed that the report included an outturn update in respect of 
the Place Capital Programme, and detailed significant variations by management and 
any material differences to the revised budget in respect of the revenue and capital 
budgets. The Capital Programme included a total spend of £264,905 in 2017/18 with 
£1,281,300 of the programme potentially deferred until 2018/19.   
 
The report also included a breakdown of the areas of budgetary risk within the Place 
Scrutiny Committee revenue and capital budgets including areas such as car parking 
and recycling which offered significant projected income.  A Member referred to the 
servicing of a number of planning appeals and whether a fully qualified planning 



 
 

solicitor was employed by the City Council to reduce the need to engage external 
legal expertise.  The Principal Accountant (PM) confirmed that £446,480 was the net 
budget for Planning. He would ask the City Solicitor and Head of HR for more detail 
about the employment of a planning solicitor. He also responded to a Member’s 
comment who was concerned about the cost to Council tax payers for graffiti 
removal.  The Director (DB) also offered clarification and addressed a Member’s 
concern on the capital budget deferral and delay to improvement works at the Arena 
Skate Park. He agreed the existing facility was in a poor state, and a tender 
procurement process would have to be followed but it was anticipated that the work 
would take place next spring, with a view to reopening in time for next summer.  
 
A Member understood the reasons for the additional costs for graffiti removal and 
maintaining the parks and open spaces, but nevertheless they were significant. The 
Director (DB) stated that, despite efforts to mechanise the service as part of 
efficiency savings, staffing remained the biggest cost associated with maintaining 
street cleansing and public realm. A Member suggested there may have been some 
optimism in the level of anticipated retail sales at the Museum Shop and if they 
should have been set at a more realistic target. The Principal Accountant (MH) 
confirmed that the budget for the Museum shop had been agreed two years ago, and 
the shop had not been open for a full operating year.  There were lessons to be 
learnt when any new enterprise commenced and going forward they would continue 
to study the sales figures. 
 
Place Scrutiny Committee noted the report.   
 

40 Local Air Quality Management 
 
Councillor Musgrave attended the meeting Under Standing Order 44.  
 
The Environmental Health and Licensing Manager updated Members on the 
Council’s duties and activities relating to local air quality management, placed upon 
the Council (and all district and county councils) by Part IV of the Environment Act 
1985.  He referred to the Annual Status Report made to the Department for 
Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra) which includes details of the Council’s 
monitoring of local air quality and actions taken to reduce transport emissions. He 
also gave an update on the Council’s Air Quality Action Plan which will work towards 
resolving the exceedances of the air quality objectives within the Air Quality 
Management Area. The Senior Environment Technical Officer provided an update on 
the recent measured levels of nitrogen dioxide. The 2017 Annual Status Report and 
a summary of the monitoring data could be viewed on the air quality pages on the 
City Council’s web site. 
 
Councillor Musgrave thanked the Senior Environmental Technical Officer for her 
commitment and understanding of this work, but he remained concerned about the 
prioritisation of this issue by the City Council and felt more radical action should be 
taken to address the poor air quality in key hotspots in the city. He hoped that 
Members would continue to debate the issue and thanked the Portfolio Holder for 
City Transformation, Energy and Transport, Councillor Denham, who had earlier 
endorsed working in a cross party way.  He suggested Members might wish to 
consider the following different ways of working including:- 
 

 an acknowledgement of air quality issues within the reporting mechanism to  
Committees;    

 a review of the City Council’s work with developers to improve air quality in 
the city;  



 
 

 redesigning the road space and consideration of more innovative ideas such 
as imposing a reduction in the speed of traffic, or a congestion charge on 
peak roads;   

 further review of the parking policy with an increase in parking charges to 
encourage different forms of travel, support for more sustainable travel such 
as car share or Co Cars;  

 involve the private sector who should pay a share of investing in managing air 
quality; and  

 improve the public transport service. 
 
A Member referred to Councillor Musgrave’s comment on public transport and 
referred to his recent efforts to lobby Stagecoach over recent changes to a bus route 
within his ward. He also commented on the City Council’s Car Parking Strategy 
which was helping the Council to move in the right direction. The Senior 
Environmental Technical Officer responded to the Member and would ascertain the 
timescale for the interactive air quality web site going live. The Environmental Health 
and Licensing Manager also responded to a Member’s comment on the relevancy of 
the Green Travel Plan which he would pass on to his planning colleagues at the City 
Council. 
 
The Director (JY) also responded to a Member’s suggestion of a Task and Finish 
Group and stated that it was important to draw together a number of highly complex 
strands of work to ensure there was the appropriate alignment and avoid duplication. 
She undertook to review the work with existing groups and report back to Members 
and the Portfolio Holder for City Transformation, Energy and Transport to establish 
whether any other work or group should be convened to contribute.  An update could 
be made to the Place Scrutiny Committee.  
 
The Chair also referred to work by Exeter City Futures, who were due to report to the 
next Scrutiny Committee in November as part of crucial work on public transport and 
travel.  He thanked Members for this worthwhile discussion and also Councillor 
Musgrave and the public speaker for their contribution to the debate.   
 
Place Scrutiny Committee supported the following:- 

 
(1) most recent measured air quality data and actions to reduce traffic emissions; 

 
(2) discussions to be held with key parties involved in delivering actions that would 

reduce local transport emissions and the subsequent development of an 
updated Air Quality Action Plan; 

 
(3) wider community engagement in the collective ambition to reduce transport 

emissions; and  
 
(4) a further report be made to the Place Scrutiny Committee on 11 January 2018. 
  
 

41 Recycling Plan Review 
 
The Cleansing and Fleet Manager presented a report which updated Members on 
the City Council’s current performance in waste reduction and recycling, and the 
reasons for current trends.  It also provided an update on progress on the annual 
Recycling Plan, and sought ongoing support for the Council’s recycling initiatives 
which were necessary to progress towards the City Council’s recycling target set out 
in the corporate work programme.  The report also provided an update on 



 
 

consideration for a food waste collection; garden waste collections; home 
composting; commercial waste recycling, aspects of behavioural change in recycling, 
and an update on initiatives to encourage households in Exeter including tenants to 
recycle more.  The Director (DB) referred to the Council’s efforts to increase the 
general service of recycling which remained a top priority. 
 
A Member referred to his ward, which included a significant student population and 
welcomed the valuable co-operation with the University.  He also enquired if the 
Council’s Recycling Officer might be able to encourage younger members of society 
to recycle.  
 
The Cleansing and Fleet Manager responded to the following points –  
 

 the Community Infrastructure Levy has the potential to fund initiatives to 
improve the storage and on-street presentation of waste in the residential and 
commercial areas of central Exeter. 

 

 residents were encouraged not to place their rubbish out too early for 
collection particularly where only a black sack option was available, and to 
bag appropriately to safeguard against rats and seagulls.  If the collection of 
food waste was made available to residents an appropriate food waste caddy 
with a lockable lid would be made available.   

 

 he would check the 48% figure of material recycled from the commercial 
recycling scheme and confirm with Members.  It had been a challenge to 
persuade businesses to use the commercial waste and mixed recycling 
collection, and this figure had risen from a low base since mixed recycling 
collections had been offered. A more competitive pricing structure now made 
this service more attractive than a single rubbish collection.  

 

 he gave an undertaking to take on the suggestion of improved labelling of the 
recycling bins, particularly useful for householders new to the area, and would 
take the opportunity of a refresh of the information, which could be achieved 
at a relatively low cost and carried out by staff when on their rounds. 

 

 there had been a 6% growth in the brown bin scheme following significant 
promotion. Sales of brown bins had contributed to the recycling rate, year on 
year, and the anticipated new housing and gardens would offer scope to 
continue to grow the customer base and make the whole scheme even more 
cost effective.   

  

 he had noted a Member’s comment of the bin warden’s audit made by the 
University at the start of the academic year, and perhaps this was an area to 
foster even greater co-operation working with the university.  

 
A Member referred to frequent visits to deposit paper for recycling and her 
appreciation of the hard work of staff at the Material Reclamation Facility (MRF), they 
did a magnificent job and she wished to ensure that the Place Scrutiny Committee 
record their appreciation.  
 
Place Scrutiny Committee noted the current trends on waste reduction and recycling, 
and supported the ongoing actions planned for 2017/18.    
 
 
 



 
 

42 Exeter Business Improvement District Progress Report 
 
The Economy and Enterprise Manager presented a report which updated Members 
on the second year of trading for the Exeter BID.  The BID was funded by a 1% levy 
on the rateable value of a business, which should generate £2.25million over the five 
year period of the BID.  Exeter City Council also paid an annual BID levy for the 
properties owned and leased by the City Council within the BID area, which equated 
to £18,435 for the current financial year. A BID Monitoring Group had been set up 
who met approximately twice a year, and monitored income levels from the levy 
payers.  A full update on progress on the delivery of the Exeter BID Business Plan 
2015 – 2020, which included year 1 and year 2 delivery was included in an appendix 
to the report.  It was noted that, for the financial year ending 31 March 2017, 95% of 
the BID levy had been collected, and a high percentage rate of collection would 
enable the full delivery of the business plan. The Exeter BID Board was made up of 
members elected from businesses within the BID levy area, as well as 
representatives from Exeter City Council, Devon County Council and Exeter 
Chamber of Trade & Commerce.  It was noted that, following a recruitment process, 
Anne Hunter had been appointed as BID Manager and was due to take up her new 
post later this month.   
 

Place Scrutiny Committee noted the report.   
 

43 Exeter & Heart of Devon Commercial Property  Register 
 
The Economy and Enterprise Manager presented the report on Exeter City Council’s 
handling of investment and relocation enquiries during the previous 12 months and 
enhancements that had been made to the Exeter Commercial Property Register. The 
report also provided detail of the progress made in improving the toolkit available to 
attract and respond to business relocation and inward investment enquiries and the 
expansion of the service covering East Devon, Mid Devon and Teignbridge (Exeter & 
the Heart of Devon) local authority areas with financial and staffing contributions 
made by each local authority. 
 
The Commercial Property Register had grown from strength to strength with 73 
commercial agents now working with the City Council. As of July 2017, there were 
434 vacant properties and 20 sites listed on the Commercial Property Register for the 
Exeter & Heart of Devon area. There had been a fall in the number of premises 
available, with very few speculative offices or industrial units being built. The team 
had worked hard with colleagues in the City Council’s Planning Department and the 
neighbouring authorities to address this.  Over the last year there had been a 
significant increase in the number of enquiries for vacant units and property from 
outside of Devon, but a levelling out of the enquiries from foreign owned companies 
in the wake of the potential uncertainty over Brexit. As a direct result of businesses 
using the Commercial Property Register, 36 companies had successfully assisted to 
relocate or remain in Exeter, creating 302 jobs and safeguarding 102 jobs in the last 
year. There had been noticeable success emanating from activity carried out by the 
Inward Investment Manager and the newly appointed Inward Investment Officer. 
 
Place Scrutiny Committee noted the progress made with the Exeter & Heart of Devon 
Commercial Property Register and the City Council’s role in dealing with investment 
and relocation enquiries and the area covered by the Commercial Property Register 
and business relocation service.  
 
 
 
 



 
 

44 Review of Strategic Parking Performance 
 
The Community Safety and Enforcement Manager updated Members on the impact 
of the Council’s parking strategy on the four key objectives of economic growth, 
parking capacity, congestion and parking income. Income from car parking for the 
first financial quarter was on target to achieve the expected £6.7m annual income for 
2017/18.  He highlighted a number of trends and indicators in parking performance:- 
 

 a 3.5% decrease in the number of weekday vehicles parking in the city, which 
met the aspiration to reduce commuter vehicles coming into the city; 

 a 7% increase in dwell time in the City Council’s premier car parks; 

 and 11% increase in Zone 1 car parks which had a direct benefit of economic 
growth for the city; 

 sales of tickets for evening parking after 6pm had increased by 15%;  

 overall parking income for January to July 2017 had increased by 6.5% when 
compared to the income for the same period in 2016;  

 a move by customers towards smarter ways of paying for parking was 
identified with a 9% increase (to 20%) in card transactions; and     

 the percentage of parking bays full at peak time on Saturday lunchtime had 
risen from 77% to 86% and future interventions might be required to reduce 
the risk of parking gridlock. 

 
The Community Safety and Enforcement Manager agreed to include data relating to 
retail spend in future reports.  
 
 

The meeting commenced at 5.30 pm and closed at 7.40 pm 
 

Chair 
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PUBLIC QUESTION RECEIVED for Place Scrutiny Committee – 14 September 
2017 
 
From Ms Lynn Wetenhall 
 
Ms Lynn Wetenhall submitted a question and wished to set the context of wanting a 
number of step change to address the poor levels of air quality. She wished to 
encourage Councillors to show strong leadership in tackling congestion.  
 
Numerous Government, national and international reports agree on the fact that 
securing a modal shift from private cars to walking, cycling and public transport, and 
banning dirty diesels across whole Clean Air Zones, (for example, by using 
congestion charging) are the only ways to make a serious improvement to air quality. 
This report does not provide this information, focussing instead mainly on technical 
fixes and other small scale changes.  As we still have illegal levels of pollution after 
ten years of these small fixes, it is clear that something more is required.   
 
Can the council explain why none of these measures or actions have been 
mentioned, whether there is to be any kind of exploration of more innovative 
measures, and if not, why not? 
 
As changes to transport policy are the key route to cleaner air in Exeter, my 
question relates to why this Local Air Quality Management report does not 
mention: 

 
1) Exeter City Council starting to make systematic use of existing powers, 

including Section 106 agreements, CIL agreements and planning 
conditions, to ensure that development “sustains compliance with and 
contribute towards meeting EU limit values or national objectives for air 
pollutants, taking into account the presence of AQMAs and the 
cumulative impacts on air quality from individual sites in local areas”; 
(Land-Use Planning and Development Control: Planning for Air Quality. 
Institute of Air Quality Management & Environmental Protection UK, 
January 2017). 
 
Councillor Denham responded and stated that Exeter City Council officers 
followed national guidance to decide when an air quality impact assessment 
was required as part of a planning application, and expected developers to 
assess the significance of any air quality impact using the same approved 
methodology. If this process identified significant adverse impacts then a 
developer would be asked to mitigate these. This process was not explained 
in detail in the report because there were no current plans to change it.  
Members of Planning Committee had remained conscious of air quality issues 
and referenced the data, as well as having requested more information as 
appropriate to ensure that they were informed. If officers identify changes to 
the air quality impact assessment methodology that could be made, whilst still 
complying with other local and national policy guidance, these would be set 
out in the draft Air Quality Action Plan for consultation in January 2018. 
 

2) Setting up proper investigations into the pros and cons of introducing 
key measures, used successfully in other local authority areas, 
including congestion charging, workplace parking levy, redesign of key 
road space to allow better movement of people on foot and on bikes, 
(also a goal being campaigned for by Exeter Cycling Campaign) and 
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using parking policy and charges in ways that specifically aim to reduce 
traffic at busy times. 
 
Councillor Denham stated that officers were currently undertaking a process 
with partner organisations who would help to deliver such measures. The 
outcomes would be included in the draft Air Quality Action Plan to be 
published in January 2018 for consultation. It was important to take the time 
to get right and this area was new to her Portfolio. Officers had many ideas 
and would be working on this over the next few months to bring back a report 
for consultation.    
 

3) The setting up of a Transport Board that can give the highest level 
strategic direction and political priority to addressing air quality issues 
in the city; (as promised, April 2016, by the council’s Labour 
administration. “Creating a “a Transport Board to serve the city, 
bringing together transport providers, the public sector, cycling groups 
and others to develop a strategic plan to improve transport and reduce 
congestion,”; (Exeter Labour Party Manifesto 2016). 

 
Councillor Denham responded stating that work was ongoing in respect of the 
terms of reference for the creation of a Transport Board. This would be 
progressed in consultation with the Council’s colleagues at Devon County 
Council who were the transport authority. They also hoped to explore a 
number of options through the Greater Exeter Strategic Planning process. 
The Leader of Exeter City Council had a response from the Leader of Devon 
County Council over greater joint working to ensure a more positive outcome. 
Councillor Denham advised that she would also meet with the Senior 
Environment Technical Officer to discuss further.   

  
Members debated the issue and were aware that the topic was the subject of a report 
later on the agenda.  
 
Ms Wetenhall thanked Councillor Denham for the response and suggested this was 
still a grey area and although welcome, the two leaders of the Council meeting was a 
long way from the formation of Transport Board. She was aware that Members would 
consider a further report in January and she felt it was important to grasp the nettle 
and she commented on what could be achieved between now and January.  

 
It was noted that this written response would be attached to the minutes.  
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MEMBER QUESTION TO PORTFOLIO HOLDER at Place Scrutiny Committee – 14 

September 2017 

Response to be made by Councillor Denham Portfolio Holder City Transformation, Energy & 

Transport 

Question from Councillor Musgrave 

I have a question for the portfolio holder; do you agree with me, that air quality is a serious 
issue in some parts of our city and needs urgent attention? 
 

Response  

Councillor Denham referred to the Council officers who were working actively to engage with 
those organisations, from a wide city perspective, which would help to deliver a 
transformation in travel habits, and emissions of air pollution within the city. They had her full 
support for this work, because she recognised the impact that poor air quality could have on 
the health of the population of Exeter and in particular on groups which were already 
relatively disadvantaged. Although this work was new to her Portfolio and there had been a 
delay in publishing the draft Air Quality Action Plan due to changes in national policy and 
guidance, the matter remained a priority. 
 
She referred to positive work carried out over the last few years with action at a local level, 
including the introduction by Exeter City Council of standards for hackney carriage emissions 
which were tighter than those set out in the Government's Clean Air Zone Framework and 
currently 5% of the fleet were Ultra Low Emission vehicles (ULEV), and this would increase 
in 2018. 
 
Since 2009 the concentrations of nitrogen dioxide had generally fallen, despite an increase 
in Exeter's travel to work and travel to shop population. The Council's commitment to 
monitoring air quality was demonstrated by the current open invitation to tender for the 
replacement of the fixed Air Quality Monitoring stations, including new PM2.5 analysers. It 
was important to make sure that the data was accurate as the impact on health was 
acknowledged. 
        
Supplementary Question     
Councillor Musgrave asked a supplementary question, if Councillor Denham was able to 
extend the cross party working and in particular an invitation to him.   
 
Response  
Councillor Denham responded that she would be happy to work with Councillor Musgrave, 
and also extended an invitation to any Member who would be interested.  
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MEMBER QUESTION TO PORTFOLIO HOLDER at Place Scrutiny Committee – 14 

September 2017 

Response to be made by Councillor Bialyk Portfolio Holder Health and Wellbeing, 

Communities & Sport 

Question from Councillor Packham 

Please could you outline the communications strategy on the closure of Riverside, and what 

the Council and Legacy Leisure are doing to ensure the centres users, residents and 

members are kept up to date? I understand that there are plans for a user’s Facebook group 

- could you confirm when this will be live?" 

 Response  

Councillor Bialyk as Portfolio Holder Health and Wellbeing, Communities & Sport responded 
to the question and referred to the presentation which would be made by the City Surveyor 
later at the meeting. He recognised there was some concern about the progress being made 
at the Riverside Leisure Centre.  It was important to keep the public informed and to that end 
he confirmed that Exeter City Council was committed to issuing regular updates on the 
repair work.  
 
The latest copy of the Exeter Citizen was being delivered to every home in Exeter this week 
and included the latest update. Information would continue to be issued through the 
Council’s website and through social media, as well as keeping the wider media updated on 
the latest developments. 
 
Updates were also provided for the Riverside Leisure Centre’s own Facebook page and  
to Legacy Leisure to update their members on the latest situation. Legacy Leisure continued 
to refer telephone enquiries to the Communications Team at Exeter City Council for updates.   
 
There was no supplementary question.  
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